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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
March 23, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 

Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:05 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. Mr. Steeves was not present for this meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING:
Discussion of Proposed Zoning Articles 18-25 
2017 Annual Town Meeting

Mr. Bethoney moved to open the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Aldous, voted unanimously 4-0. Mr. Bethoney moved to waive reading of the public notice, seconded by Mr. Aldous, voted unanimously, 4-0. Public Hearing notice for the proposed zoning articles for the spring Town Meeting was posted in Town Hall on March 6, 2017, and advertised in the Dedham Times on March 3, 2017, and March 10, 2017. Abutting towns, Needham, Westwood, Canton, and Milton, City of Boston, Department of Housing and Community Development, Metropolitan Area Planning Council, and Boston Planning & Development Agency were notified on March 6, 2017, via certified mail, return receipt. Mr. McCarthy stated that the Planning Board has complied with all the notification requirements for Public Hearing of zoning articles. Mr. Podolski stated that this is a Public Hearing, and will be opened up for comments from the public. Speakers must furnish their names and addresses for the record. Positions on each article were taken at the end of the Public Hearing.  

ARTICLE 18:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw by inserting a new section, Section 13.0 Moratorium on Marijuana Establishments
Mr. Podolski recognized Lauren Goldberg, Esq., Town Counsel from Kopelman and Paige (KP). The purpose of this article is place a moratorium on marijuana establishments, as authorized by referendum, in the Town of Dedham. Medicinal marijuana only was allowed in the State, and now general marijuana establishments will be allowed. In order to make the moratorium the best it could be, the Planning Board consulted Ms. Goldberg to give a background on the article.

Ms. Goldberg said that KP has been working to help towns throughout the Commonwealth to come up with an approach to this new statute that can be flexible enough to recognize that the implementation date, other than for private use of marijuana in homes, has been extended for at least six months. There have been various pieces of legislation filed that are seeking to extend and/or alter other provisions of the law. There is a pending bill that would make changes to the local control provision; this is of the most interest in municipalities. It would give a city or town the ability to limit locating of marijuana establishments or to ban them altogether (local option or local control). The statute is written quite poorly in that regard, so it would be a big help to all towns in the Commonwealth to try to determine how to deal with it. In the meantime, particularly because the legislation requires the promulgation of regulations by the State Cannabis Control Board, which has yet to be appointed, this is in flux. Many communities have been proposing moratoria to prevent and locating of marijuana establishments. In the past, the Attorney General has been willing to approve moratoria of approximately 10 to 18 months. Dedham’s proposed moratorium goes further, saying that it wants to see what the regulations are at the State level before the Town decides how to deal with the issue. Language has been added to Article 18 stating that the marijuana moratorium will be in effect from 12/31/18 or six months from the date that the final regulations are issued by the State Cannabis Control Board, whichever is later.  In the interim, it could be that the new legislation clarifies how to deal with the ballot question if there is interest in banning it, or how to deal with adopting more stringent bylaws.

Mr. Podolski said that the Board drew up the moratorium in conjunction with Town Counsel. The Board believes that it is in the best interests of the Town to put the marijuana establishments in Dedham on hold until the State can get the proper frameworks in place so the Town can regulate it best at the local level. Mr. Aldous noted that he read that Westboro has banned marijuana establishments completely. He asked Ms. Goldberg if this would stand up. She said that KP represents Westboro as Town Counsel. They used the language that KP has developed for a bylaw banning marijuana establishments, contingent upon approval of a ballot question that has been approved. This exists as a ban and, unless and until someone challenges it and is successful, there is a ban. She is hopeful that by the time Dedham decides how it want to deal with marijuana establishments, the law will be clearer with respect to how to adopt a ban if that is what the Town wants to do. The language in the statute is very poor when it comes to authorizing a town to put a question on the ballot. This may make it easier to approach the issue.

Mr. O’Brien said it was a great idea to wait for the State to establish their guidelines. It would give the Town a baseline on whether to allow it. He said that some of this could be banned and some could be allowed, i.e., cultivation could be allowed but the use, manufacture, or sale could be banned. He wondered if this would be the same type of principle in which some towns ban the sale of alcohol. Ms. Goldberg said the law allows towns to adopt bylaws; it is KP’s position that it actually means through approval of a ballot question. She hopes that the legislation clear up the poorly written language in the statute. The legislation allows a town to ban one or more of those marijuana establishments. A town could decide to allow, for example, cultivation but not sale. Hopefully the ballot question format would be clear in the statute, and a town could just choose though the Board of Selectmen to place the question on the ballot.  Mr. O’Brien said the ballot question could actually be considered a choice of words. Since it was so poorly written, it may not be a proper ballot question. Ms. Goldberg said there is general consensus that, even when an initiative petition proposes legislation that is potentially inartfully drawn, that it is our responsibility, whether at the legislative level or local level, to try to interpret that at the local level or fix it at the legislative level to make it more workable. When medical marijuana was approve in Massachusetts, there was a lot of work done at the State level to figure out how to implement it; the words of the statute said one thing, but it did not really tell towns how to deal with those issues. Many people, i.e., the treasurer’s office, the legislature, and the secretary’s office, are interested in making sure that this is done correctly so there is less guesswork. Ms. Goldberg is hopeful that there will be more clarity by the fall so Dedham can take more action then.

Mr. Bethoney asked about the Westboro ban, and if they had a town-wide vote on recreational marijuana. Ms. Goldberg said they voted to ban it. Mr. Bethoney said that Dedham had a town-wide vote as well. She said that Question 4 was not approved in Westboro, but it was approved in the State and by Dedham. Ultimately, whatever policy decision the Town makes, it will be another issue. Mr. Bethoney asked whether, just because Question 4 was passed in Dedham, this necessarily means that the Town could not ban or could ban. Ms. Goldberg said it means that it does not. The vote in Dedham does not restrict the Town from making a different choice as it moves forward. 

No one in the audience commented on Article 18.

ARTICLE 19:   To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw Section 9.5.9 Modification Site Plan Review
Mr. Podolski said this is a much needed but insignificant change to the bylaw. Currently, an application must come to the Planning Board if they wish to make a change after permits have been approved. The process is to designate a modification as insubstantial/insignificant. The applicant would then return two weeks later for a vote. This will condense the process to one meeting.

The Board had no questions. No one in the audience commented on Article 19.

ARTICLE 20:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw Section 3.1.3 Use Regulations Table under Brewery, Distillery, or Winery with Tasting Room under H. Manufacturing and Processing Uses, to allow the use by Special Permit of the Planning Board in the Highway Business district.
The Planning Board established this category at Town Meeting in November 2016, at which time it was only allowed in the LMA zoning district. Since then, there has been another application who wants to do one in the Highway Business zoning district. The Board proposes amendment of the table to add Highway Business by Special Permit. An applicant must come before the Planning Board for approval, as there is no automatic right to open a brewery.

The Board had no questions. No one in the audience commented on Article 20.

ARTICLE 21:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw Section 8.3.5 Site Plan Review [Wireless Communications Services Overlay District]
There have been multiple applications that have come to the Planning Board to swap wireless equipment, taking off and adding new equipment, etc., as technology grows. Most of the recent wireless applications have been to merely change equipment. The Planning Board feels that it is unnecessary for an applicant to come in for that because they are not changing their site plan or adding uses. This article proposes to allow swapping equipment to go directly to the Building Department to pull a permit without coming to the Planning Board. This will regulate installation. 

The Board had no questions. No one in the audience commented on Article 21.

ARTICLE 22:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw by inserting Section 6.6 Substance Abuse Treatment Center, adding new definition to Section 10, inserting into Section 3.1.3 Use Regulations Table, and inserting into Section 5.1.4 Required Parking Spaces Table 3 Institutional Uses.
This would be a new section under Section 6.6. In the past, there have been inquiries from substance abuse companies. The Planning Board had taken no position on this other than to note that the Bylaw currently does not regulate where these can go. This would mean that they could go in a Single Residence A or Single Residence B zoning district. This bylaw will define what a substance abuse treatment center is, make provision that if someone applies for a center, they need to comply with the Zoning Bylaw, and it will continue where they can be located in the Town. The principal use section of the Zoning Bylaw will only allow a substance abuse treatment center in a Limited Manufacturing B zoning district, a Highway Business zoning district, and in a Planned Commercial zoning district. There will also be a requirement for parking. None of this is in the Zoning Bylaw at this time. This will give the Planning Board and the Building Department something to show an applicant when he comes in that regulates this type of use.

The Board had no questions. No one in the audience commented on Article 22.

ARTICLE 23:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw Section 3.1.3 Use Regulations Table B.6 Exempt and Institutional Uses.
This relates to the use category #6 “Hospital, nursing or convalescent home, outpatient facility charitable or philanthropic institution, or cemetery (but not including a place of detention or a correctional institution). Currently, these uses are allowed as a matter of right in the Limited Manufacturing A, Limited Manufacturing B, Highway Business, and Central Business zoning districts. The proposal would eliminate these as being a matter of right, and allow them only as Special Permit from the Planning Board. This has been discussed extensively over the last six months. This gives some control to the Planning Board as to what types of uses can go into these districts. 

The Board had no questions. No one in the audience commented on Article 23.

ARTICLE 24:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw by inserting a new definition in Article 10 for Lodging House, and amending Section 3.1.3 Use Regulations Table, and inserting a new use “Lodging House” as #8 under A. Residential Uses.
The article is proposed at the suggestion and recommendation of the Building Department. It would define and regulate lodging houses, where they can be located, and any other recommendations necessary.

Fred Johnson, Assistant Building Inspector, apologized for the absence of Building Commissioner Kenneth Cimeno, who is quite ill. He explained that over the last two years or so, the Building Department has had a couple of properties come up that are not in compliance with the Zoning Bylaw. The Zoning Bylaw has no definition of “lodging house” at this time. There is a definition of “family” in the Zoning Bylaw that allows up to three people not related by blood to live in the property with the people related by blood. There is a gray area, and in a couple of neighborhoods in Town, it has not gone over well. This article is an attempt to the “worst of the curse off.” It prevents running a Bed and Breakfast (B & B) in residential neighborhoods, and helps with parking issues. There is currently one house in Dedham that rents out one room as an Airbnb. This is another issue. The article prevents people from running a bed and breakfast in a residential neighborhood, which brings complications such as increased street parking, coming and leaving at all hours, and people knocking on the wrong doors. The Building Department believes that this is a very important, clear enforcement tool.  It only relates to four or more people; three or fewer are allowed. 

Mr. Podolski said that the new addition of “lodging house” states that if there are four or more individuals unrelated to the resident owners, they would not be allowed in any district in Dedham. If there are three or fewer individuals, that is fine, but these are only allowed in certain districts. Citizens have contacted the Building Department, and there was discussion this afternoon with Town Counsel about a couple of concerns that were raised:

1. Whether the new definition of “lodging house” needs to exclude information about a hotel or a motel. According to Town Counsel, the definition of a hotel or a motel is defined by statute, and does not apply to lodging houses.
2. Whether the Planning Board can limit advertising of this use by an owner. Town Counsel’s opinion, and that of Atty. Podolski, is that doing so is an infringement on constitutional rights for freedom of speech. This will not be discussed.
3. Whether the number of four should be brought down to three. Mr. Johnson said it would put the Building Department in a tough situation if the number is exactly three. The reason it was four or more is because, under the definition of family in the Zoning Bylaw, it says that one person and up to three not related by blood. Changing the number would affect this definition. He recommended that four, and if they wanted to change it, they could do so at the fall Town Meeting. He respectfully requested that there be no gray areas for the time being, and that the article be left as it is presented.

Mr. Bethoney agreed with Mr. Johnson because it causes a conflict in another area of the Zoning Bylaw. If the Board is interested in actually doing that, the definition of family needs to be addressed from blood plus three to blood plus two. He agreed that both the definition of family and that of lodging house could easily be changed in the fall.  The Board agreed.

Mr. Podolski opened up the discussion to the audience.

Elizabeth Brown, 34 Court Street:  She had great concerns about the operation of a B & B, which she believes is an unlicensed hotel, directly across from her house. This causes a great deal of disturbance to her and her neighbors, two of whom were present at this meeting and a third who sent in a letter to the Board. She asked for the statutory definition of hotels/motels. 
“A building or buildings intended and designed for transient, overnight or extended occupancy, divided into separate units within the same building with or without a public dining facility. If such hotel or motel has independent cooking facilities, such unit shall not be occupied by any guest for more than four (4) continuous months, nor may the guest reoccupy any unit within thirty (30) days of a continuous four-month stay, nor may the guest stay more than six (6) months in any calendar year. No occupant of such hotel or motel may claim residency at such location.”


 







Ms. Brown said it sounded like the key characteristic is that the building was built for the purpose of transient lodging. Mr. Podolski agreed. Mr. Bethoney said that the key words are “separate units,” meaning a bathroom, sleeping quarters, and a door. It does not necessarily include a kitchen, but it could. Ms. Brown asked if this included separate rooms being used effectively as hotel rooms in a house and if it qualified as a hotel under this definition. Mr. McCarthy said that motels and hotels are not allowed in Single Residence A, Single Residence B, or General Residence zoning districts. Ms. Brown said she would like clarification because what is going on across the street is, she believes, an unlicensed hotel. They advertise themselves as a hotel on Hotels.com, Expedia, Bookings.com, Trip Advisor, and Travelocity. A Google map showed Ms. Brown’s neighborhood that showed “French Welcome,” the B & B she is discussing. She said that people knock on her door at 2 a.m. year round because there is no sign on the building; she believes it is because the owners know it is illegal under Town law to have a hotel there. 

Mr. Bethoney asked if the Building Department thinks this is a hotel. Mr. Johnson said the bylaw is to help, not hurt. Currently, the owner can argue that there are boarders because there is no finite definition of a lodging house. This is not a hotel or motel, although it may take the look of it. This is a whole new item, and this is why the article is being proposed. It gives the Building Department something against which they can make a case on what is going on at that property. The bylaw currently does not specify the amount of time someone can be a boarder. They do not have access to the owner’s business records.  They have to build a case based on a violation of the Zoning Bylaw that can be observed and documented by the Building Department. They cannot go before a judge with only an advertisement. This bylaw is the first tool that the Building Department will have. Mr. Podolski asked if Mr. Johnson feels that the Building Department will have enforcement rights against the house on Court Street if the bylaw passes. Mr. Johnson said that the Building Department will have to build a case. He said that he has seen four or more cars from out of state. The bylaw is not retroactive. 

Mr. O’Brien said he is fine with the Town closing down this business. They call themselves a hotel, which is what they are. He asked why there should not be some action against it. Mr. Podolski said that evidently the Building Department does not feel that it has the authority to do it yet. Mr. Johnson said the Building Department cannot lock up the house. The only way to do it is to go to court for an injunction or the owners close it voluntarily. Building Commissioner Kenneth Cimeno has spoken with the owner in the past. The definition of family has a gray area. With the definition of lodging house, the Building Department can apply the Zoning Bylaw.

Ms. Brown, who is an attorney, said they appreciate the Building Department and Planning Board efforts to address this. She thought that there is an argument under the existing law, and said she would be happy to speak with Town Counsel. She supported the reduction of the number of people from four to three, even if it changed the definition of family. She asked if they could consider including some sort of temporal limit on this. She said there are different cars at the location every night, and she knows there are four rooms because it is in all their listings. Darcy Lane, 45 Court Street, was very difficult to hear. She said that it sounds as though the Building Department is having difficulty making a case. She said that many people do not use cars. She asked how this could be enforced. Mr. Podolski said this was a good point, and advised the Building Department to talk with Town Counsel on how to make a case. He acknowledged that it is hard to prove, and this is a tough issue. Ms. Lane said that she moved into her home shortly before the owner of French Welcome did. She said she would never have bought her house if she knew about this. She lives alone and it makes her uncomfortable and nervous. She said this is illegal and should be taken care of. She did not feel that they have to justify town spending money to enforce this. Mr. Podolski agreed, but told her that the Planning Board has no enforcement authority; this is the Building Department’s purview. Mr. Johnson offered to speak with Ms. Brown and Ms. Lane when the meeting is over.

Mr. Podolski said that the Planning Board would like to start with four persons because the Building Department thinks that three or less would interfere with the definition of family. Ms. Brown asked that the language be changed from “lodging house … any dwelling unit…let to four or more persons, unrelated” to “lodgings are regularly let to up to four or more persons, unrelated.” She said this would make it clear that there is not a requirement for four people to be there all the time. Mr. Bethoney had no problem with that. Mr. Podolski said it was a good suggestion. The Board will discuss the modification after the hearing is closed and deliberations begin, and then vote as amended. Mr. Bethoney asked whether the issue of family going from blood plus three to blood plus two is a zoning amendment. Mr. McCarthy said it is in the Zoning Bylaw. This would require a two-thirds vote at Town Meeting.  Town Meeting historically is very critical of government getting deeply involved in a family’s day-to-day lifestyle and decisions. Sixty-six percent of Town Meeting members would need to be convinced that it is a good idea to go change their ability to have three nonrelated people live with them to two nonrelated people. This is a challenge. The Board needs to make a recommendation to Town Meeting and Town Meeting will vote on it. Because it is a zoning article, 66% of Town Meeting members have to say yes.

ARTICLE 25:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw by adding Footnote 15 in Table 2, Table of Dimensional Requirements for Section 4.0 for one-story detached accessory building.
This article would regulate the size of detached accessory buildings on an existing lot occupied by a building.  People are currently building garages that look like houses. This article will limit the height of a one-story detached accessory building to 15 feet on an existing occupied lot. This applies to residential zoning districts.

The Board had no questions. No one in the audience commented on Article 25.

Mr. Bethoney moved to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0. 


Eagle Scout Recognition
The Board took a short break prior to deliberations. After to the break, Marion McQuaid of Troop 7 of the Boy Scouts, accompanied by Mary McQuaid, presented citizenship and community merit badges, which are required for Eagle Scouts, to Gabriel Emerson, Patrick Simon, and Devin Phoenix. Mr. Podolski, on behalf of the Planning Board, congratulated each on working toward their Eagle Scout requirement. Ms. McQuaid explained that they were present to hear about the town and how it works. The scouts will start citizenship in the world. Just two Scouts have previously made Eagle Scout. Mr. Aldous said that three of his sons are Eagle Scouts. There are advantages in this when applying to college because this is looked upon very highly by college recruiters. He encouraged every parent to get their sons, who are Boy Scouts, to go all the way to Eagle Scout. If nothing else, it will help them get into college without a problem. 

Deliberation and Vote
Proposed Zoning Articles 18-25 
2017 Annual Town Meeting

Mr. Podolski announced that no further public input was allowed. The Board voted as follows:
Article 18:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 18, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 19:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 19, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 20:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 20, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 21:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 21, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 22:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 22, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 23:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 23, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 24:  The article on the definition of a lodging house was amended to read “A building, including any dwelling unit within such building where lodgings are regularly let to up to four people or more, unrelated.” Ms. Brown asked that this be amended to remove the word “regularly” as follows: “A building including any dwelling unit within such building where lodgings are let to up to four persons or more, unrelated.” Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 24 as amended, seconded by Mr. O’Brien. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.
Article 25:  Mr. Bethoney moved to recommend Article 25, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.

The Board then moved on to its regular schedule at 8:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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